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 Meeting Notes 
Subject:  Sheridan Lake Road Private Landowner Meetings 

Client:   City of Rapid City 

Project:   Sheridan Lake Road Traffic and Alignment Study Project No:  54618 

Meeting Date:   29 & 30 Oct 07 Meeting Location:   Various 

Notes by:  jwp     

 
These meetings were set up to discuss the Sheridan Lake Road Extension and Widening Study with the landowners within the project 
area who may be effected by the project and solicit their input on the project options and answer questions.  Each meeting started by 
explaining the background of the project and each property owner was left with 11” x 17” printouts of the roadway options along with 
contact information for HDR and Rapid City Growth Management.  The following notes were taken for each meeting pertaining to the 
specific issues: 
 
 
Monday, October 29th  10:30 am  Credit Collections Bureau 394-9490 

Dave Jones, Office Manager   
Jody Page, HDR Tim Roberts, RC 

 
CCB purchased and moved into the building in May of 2006 and they use the building for office space.  They currently 
would have room within the building to expand their operations but they already have major parking issues.  They use all of 
their available spots now and are even leasing a storage unit across the street so that they can use 3 of their spots.  Dave 
has pursued options in the area to add parking, but the owner of the storage units will not sell and the property to the north 
is owned by Ray Palmer who would only sell his entire parcel as one piece.  Dave’s opinion of the roadway options is that if 
an extension were done that it would be best to go through to Deadwood instead of just to Chicago.  With his parking 
issues, any option that would affect his parking would be detrimental to the building’s usefulness.  But they would possibly 
be open to some parking mitigation if other locations near the building could be found and he also would be open to 
discussion about relocating to the Palmer property area if his building needed to be demolished and the city had to 
purchase both parcels.  

 
 
Monday, October 29th  3:30 pm  HDR Conference Room 343-3111 

Dee Holmberg, Landowner   
     Jody Page, Chris Bailey, HDR        Tim Roberts, RC 
 

Dee has lived in her home on SLR and Jackson for over 40 years.  Overall she travels RC a lot and agrees with the project 
and that SLR should be 5 lanes.  Her concerns for the project include that she wants to keep both her SLR and Jackson 
driveway connections, the noise issues of the traffic, and her safety for entering or leaving her property.  She asked about a 
right turn lane on Jackson but we told her that current plans do not include one but only indicate a widening of SLR within 
the current right of way.  There may an option with the need for a piece of the corner of her property for designing the road 
around the large power pole on the corner.  Dee currently has been trying to sell her home for about 15 months and would 
like the city to rezone the property as commercial since she has had interest from developers.  The city has denied her past 
rezoning requests and she has recently sent letters to the city, DOT, and MPO urging them to reconsider.  Tim discussed 
some ideas with her about combining her property with her neighbors to make a bigger parcel and presenting a “concept 
plan” to Growth management to indicate a proposed commercial layout.       
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Tuesday, October 30th  1:30 pm  Northwestern Engineering Company  394-3310, 348-3443 
     Dennis Kelley-NWE Ed Downes-Clock Tower Office Plaza  

Jody Page, Chris Bailey, HDR         
 

NWE Engineering currently owns and manages the west wing of the Clock Tower Plaza.  Ed Downes owns and manages 
the south and east wings.  The two are basically independent buildings with separate utility feeds and one common load 
bearing wall, so structurally the west wing could likely be eliminated without affecting the rest of the building.  NWE currently 
uses the west building as office space with 6 tenants.  It is approximately 14,000 sqft with the minimum amount of parking 
spaces required.  As for the SLR widening options, any taking of parking spaces would adversely affect the building and it’s 
usefulness.  They knew of no other use for the building space that would require less parking spots then office.  We notified 
them that on any options their access driveway in the SLR/Main intersection would very likely be eliminated and we 
discussed the proposed driveway that connects to their main parking lot.  They agreed that it would probably work but would 
have concerns about the safety of the steep slope of the driveway and the traffic flow disruption to the main parking lot off of 
Main St.  Another option proposed would be to layout the parking stalls to a perpendicular arrangement so that directing 
traffic back south, but this would not be acceptable if it resulted in eliminating parking spots.     

 
 
 
Tuesday, October 30th  2:30 pm  South Dakota National Guard - Camp Rapid 737-6600 
     BG Johnson, Col Czmowski. LtCol Hollis-SDNG  

Jody Page, Chris Bailey, HDR         
 

After discussing the project and the widening options from Main to Canyon Lake, the SDNG would prefer Option 1 which 
would have no effects to their property.  Their main concerns with Option 2 would be disturbing the perimeter stone wall, 
compliance with Anti Terrorism and Force Protection Standards, and losing parking spaces.  There was discussion that the 
ANG was allowed to remove a portion of the wall along Main Street for their new main gate project but has not been able to 
make modifications to the old gate area due to historical issues.  So it is not currently clear on the availability or 
requirements for removing of modfying the wall along SLR.  Any widening would also need to keep the perimeter fencing far 
enough from buildings to comply with ATFP standards.  HDR has measured that distance and it did not appear to be an 
issue with the requirements, but will revisit to make sure.  A street widening into their property would also disturb several 
parking spaces in accordance to their master plan layout.  One possible solution that was offered would be to eliminate the 
east gate entrance to the camp and use that are to replace the affected parking.  The east gate is currently used as a key 
card entrance from SLR.  This would result in a change to the camp master plan but it there would be some safety benefits 
so it would possibly be considered as an option.  The SDNG pursued the addition of a new street light at Main and St Onge 
and the addition of a deceleration lane, but the city had denied their requests.  It was also discussed that the city would be 
financially responsible for the removal of any project or parking lots on the camp that were built with federal funds and were 
still considered in their useful life.  Other issues that were brought up were that a KIA memorial that has been designed for 
the NE corner of camp and would need to be relocated and redesigned, and possible issues with some electrical 
transformers near the wall.  It was stated that the ANG would expect the city to be responsible for paying for redesign of 
affected projects due to the SLR project including the KIA memorial, parking lot layouts, and gate removal.  Members in 
attendance did not remember receiving an invitation to the last public open house for the project and wondered what 
address it was sent to.  Overall they saw the benefit of the project for the good of the Rapid City community and asked if the 
extension and widening would be packaged as one project.  HDR responded that it most likely would be but could possibly 
be separated pending on if and when funding was available.  LtCol Hollis requested copies of the meeting minutes so that 
he could distribute them to the ANG personnel. 
 
Note:  The SDNG reviewed the meeting minutes and LtCol Don Hollis had the following response: 

Here are a few more comments that came up after some of our folks saw your minutes.  Please add them to our 
issues. We looked at the minutes and without seeing the plan or being in the discussion to know exactly what 
was talked about some may not be issues or were already talked about. 1-8 are what was what was listed in the 
minutes, and 1-4 below was additional items we came up with.  

 
1.  Stone wall (historical SHPO) 
2.  ATFP both standoff and fence 
3.  Loss of parking 
4.  KIA memorial 
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5.  Electrical transformers 
6.  East Gate (loss of) 
7.  federal $$ reimbursement for useful life of facility 8.  Money for new design 

 
These could be duplicates but weren't specifically mentioned in the minutes. 

 
1. road netowork access to 801/803 may need to be moved potentially affecting drainage canal  
2. Masterplan calls for storm retention pond in SE corner below 803  
3. More utilities are along the road than mentioned ie water, electric, sewer, communication and alot of storm 
sewer implications.  
4.  The NG sign on the corner of W.Main and Sheridan Lake Road 

 
 

Tuesday, November 6th  11:30 am  Stone Furniture  342-2202 
Greg Stone, Owner   
Jody Page, Chris Bailey - HDR  

 
Greg is the owner and manager of the Stone Furniture store on Omaha just west of Sheffer.  He said that he got the invitation to the 
public meeting so wasn’t able to attend.  We discussed the options with him and he mentioned that he liked #4 and that it made the 
most sense.  He said that he sees truck traffic creating bottlenecks at the existing Omaha and Deadwood intersection.  He said when 
Omaha gets icy during storms that he sees a lot of eastbound cars get into accidents when they come over the hill too fast and 
approach the Deadwood light.  He also thinks the existing Sheffer connections are bad because of safety and traffic movement.  He 
asked if the project was going to be built and we told him that this is just a study but if it was the earliest realistic timeframe would be 
5-10 years.  There would be no direct impacts to his building in any of the options, #4 would effect their existing driveway.  It would 
need to be rebuilt but would stay close to the same location.  Greg thanked us for the meeting and told us if we had any more 
questions to let him know. 
 
 
Tuesday, November 6th  1:30 pm  Northwest Pipe  342-5587 

Scott Barbour, President   
Jody Page, Chris Bailey - HDR Tim Roberts, Rapid City GM 

 
Scott is the president of Northwest Pipe Fittings.  They own several of the buildings along Sheffer by the railroad tracks including the 
building and yard that would be affected by options 3 and 4.  They purchased the property 2 years ago and use it as a warehouse and 
storage area, they are also leasing a bit of property from the railroad at that location.  Their main customer entrance is off of Omaha 
and Deadwood, so he would like option 3A better to leave that movement easier for semis.  They like where they are located and 
currently have no plans to move their operations. They use the buildings off Sheffer for customers as well so he doesn’t like losing the 
access from Omaha.  We discussed possible options for some walls or organizing their parking lots different to get more useable 
space, it may be difficult due to steep terrain.  He asked about the project timeline and we explained that it wasn’t currently in the plan 
but it could be built within 5 to 10 years possibly.  He said he didn’t remember getting an invite to that last public meeting so we told 
him we would make sure he gets on the list.   
 
 
 
Tuesday, November 6th  2:30 pm  Dominos Pizza  341-6783 

Jeff Grissop, Owner & Operator   
Jody Page, Chris Bailey - HDR Tim Roberts, Rapid City GM 

 
Jeff is the owner of 4 Dominos franchises in Rapid City, including the one on SLR and Main.  He started in 1984 and may be looking 
to sell his stores so he can semi retire.  Overall he likes option #4 and sees it as a big advantage to help traffic and he noted a lot 
more traffic on SLR during the Mountain View construction.  We explained to him the difficulty of aligning the Main intersection and 
that if would likely have impacts to his building or parking.  He said that there is a landscaped boulevard and 2 parking spots on the 
west edge of his lot that he doesn’t need, but the city required them to meet the minimum.  He said that he knows his neighbor (CCB) 
has a lot of parking issues, if their building is bought out he would be open to discuss shifting his parking to the north side of the 
building, but he would like to try to keep the spots close to the front door.  He knows of several underground utilities on the north side 
of his building.  
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Tuesday, November 6th  3:30 pm  Fisher Furniture   
Bob & Sam Fischer, landowners John Haeder, realtor   
Jody Page, Chris Bailey - HDR Tim Roberts, Rapid City GM 

(notes by Tim Roberts) 
Bob and Sam own and operate the Fisher Furniture stores in Rapid City including the warehouse on Deadwood.  They also own the 
triangle parcel of property on the NW corner of Deadwood and Omaha that would be affected by Options 3A and 3B.  Overall, Bob 
likes option 3B and thinks that the SLR project would be a wonderful thing for Rapid City.  They bought the property about 8 years ago 
and had originally planned to expand their furniture business to this property to the extent of having plans drawn for the site.  They 
now have changed their minds and want to sell the property or portions of it.  Their main concerns would be how to market the 
property now that this project has shown the SLR extension through it.  He would like to see two additional full-movement access 
points than what was shown. Tim discussed that the city is open to discussion on the subject and agreed to add to the diagram an 
additional right in/right out driveway on SLR and on West Chicago Street for discussion with the Steering Committee and the Director 
of Growth Management.  Additional full-movement access points would not be considered.  The U-haul access road will be 
reconfigured along with Krebes Drive and the interior frontage road removed from the displays to give the owners flexibility in laying 
out their site.  The Fisher property could also obtain access from the reconfigured Krebes Drive.  Bob Fisher also asked if there was a 
gradeline set for the road. HDR explained that there was a preliminary one started and that we could get them an exhibit to assist his 
realtor plan for and market the site.  Bob and Sam felt comfortable with these changes to support Option 3B. 
 
The Fishers are also very interested in vacating the ROW area by Main and Jackson so they can connect their two buildings there.  
They inquired about a possible land swap agreement for the SLR ROW for the Jackson ROW.  Tim said that this would be difficult to 
do because this project is separate from that issue.  A project of the magnitude that would construct the SLR extension would likely 
require federal funds and the federal process and requirements for right of way acquisition would need to be followed.  What they 
were suggesting is a different process and a different issue all together.  He stated the City is open to discussing it further with them, 
but they needed to understand that the issue is completely separate from the SLR project.  Tim explained to them that there will be an 
update to the Long Range Transportation Plan over the next 18 month timeframe in which they could discuss the Jackson Blvd 
extension through that public process.  We explained that the draft report should be available in December but the SLR project is not 
funded and is not currently in the 5 year TIP, but possibly could be built within 5 -10 years if funds were appropriated for it.  They 
understood the restrictions and requested updated exhibits so that they can properly market the impacts and benefits of the possible 
roadway extension.  HDR will contact John, their realtor, with some updated exhibits once they become available and are acceptable 
to the city. 
 
Thursday, November 8th  9:30 am  GL Claussen  718-8122 

Michelle Hoffman,   Bob  ??   
Jody Page, Chris Bailey - HDR Tim Roberts, Rapid City GM 

 
Michelle and Bob were representing Sybelle Claussen who owns and operates the machine shop off of Sheffer by the railroad tracks.  
Sybelle did not have any specific legal issues that she was concerned about but she was unable to make the meeting.  She did 
mention that she appreciates the city taking the time and effort to keep her in communication and updated on the project.  They 
manufacture machines that stamp wording onto bundles of lumber and have a lot of semi truck tracks in and out to move the large 
machines.  They have been there for about 20 years and have no plans to move.  After reviewing the layouts it was discussed that 
options 1 and 2 would eliminate their building, and options 3, 3A, and 4 would affect their parking and driveway and they would also 
lose access from Chicago.  Their main concern would be the ability to get semi trucks in and out of their property.  The existing 
driveway would be eliminated and the current option drawings show a new one along the RR right of way.  It was explained that to do 
this the bridge span would need to be lengthened and that cost has not been compared to the cost of buying their property.  It was 
also discussed that they do not want to lose any employee parking areas and that MSE walls could be used to create more area but 
at additional costs.  HDR requested information from them on what size and number of trucks need access to the property so that 
software can be used to layout turning movements.  They also brought up concerns of access during construction, it was told to them 
that arrangements would be made during preliminary design to ensure that they have access to the property at all times.  Tim 
explained the process and that this is just a study, the construction is not funded and if it happens it would be a minimum of 5 years.  
They were informed that a 2nd public meeting will be coming in early December and Sybelle would be invited again. 
 
 
   Tuesday, November 13th  9:30 am  U-Haul  348-1151 

Dennis - Manager      Jenifer Hrunek - Owner   
Jody Page, Chris Bailey - HDR Tim Roberts, Rapid City GM 

 
Dennis didn’t show up to the meeting that was scheduled.  On a follow up phone call he said that he didn’t have issues about the 
project but has passed the information along to the Owners. 
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